CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BUDGET COMMITTEE MEETING 
FY2014 BUDGET - MINUTES

May 1, 2014
BUDGET COMMITTEE:



Barbara Kemper
Citizen Member


Gary Kerr
Citizen Member


Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram
Citizen Member


Pat Russell
Citizen Member


William Blanas
Citizen Member

Larry Sowa
Commissioner (joined at 6:05 PM)

Ken Humberston
Commissioner


Hugh Kalani
Commissioner

STAFF PRESENT:

Lee Moore
General Manager


Carol Bryck
Chief Financial Officer


Kathy Jaeger
Sr. Finance & Accounting Specialist

Shelley Matthews
Sr. Finance & Accounting Specialist

Karen Sype
Sr. Finance & Accounting Specialist


Donn Bunyard
Operations Manager

Rob Cummings
Water Resources Manager

Suzanne DeLorenzo
Water Quality Manager


Bob George
District Engineer

Kham Keobounnam
Information Technology Manager


Adam Bjornstedt
Engineering Manager

PUBLIC ATTENDEES

 None.
Agenda Item 1.0 
Call to order


The budget meeting was called to order at 6:00pm by Secretary Humberston.  The pledge of allegiance was recited.   

Agenda Item 2.0 
Introductions

Roll call was taken of the Budget Committee.  McNeel excused.  Sowa and Sterling absent.  Dr. Sowa joined the meeting at 6:05 PM.
Agenda Item 3.0
Elections of Chair and Vise Chair of the Budget Committee

Nominations for Chair:


MOTION:

Pat Russell moved to nominate Gary Kerr for Budget Committee Chair. 





Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram seconded the motion. 

      
MOTION CARRIED 7-0-0


Ayes:
 
Humberston, Kalani, Kemper, Lewis-Wolfram, Russell, Blanas, Kerr


Nays: 

None



Abstentions:
None

Nominations for Vice Chair:


MOTION:

Barbara Kemper moved to nominate Pat Russell as Budget Committee Vice Chair.  

Pat Russell asked for another member to be nominated.  

MOTION:  
Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram nominated Bill Blanas as Budget Committee Vice Chair.  Barbara Kemper seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 7-0-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Kemper, Lewis-Wolfram, Russell, Kerr, Blanas


Nays: 

None



Abstentions:
None 
Chair Kerr requested to acknowledge Dr. Sowa joined the meeting. 

Agenda Item 4.0
Approve Minutes of May 16, 2013

MOTION:
Pat Russell moved to approve the May 16th minutes from FY 2013.  Ken Humberston seconded the motion.

Corrections to the minutes were noted on Item #2.  The date referenced should be April 25, 2013 not May 16th or April 26, 2013. 


MOTION CARRIED 8-0-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Kemper, Kerr, Lewis-Wolfram, Russell, Sowa, and Russell


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None
Agenda Item 5.0
Budget Committee Process (Governance)


Chair Kerr asked that the Committee follow Roberts Rules of Order as a guide and would hold public comments to three minutes. 
MOTION:
Pat Russell moved to follow Roberts Rules for Budget Committee Meetings. Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 8-0-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Kemper, Kerr, Lewis-Wolfram, Russell, Sowa, and Russell



Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

MOTION:
Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram moved to follow Robert’s Rules and Board Policy for meetings as posted on the North Wall for Budget Committee Meetings. Ken Humberston seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 7-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Kemper, Kerr, Lewis-Wolfram, Russell,  and Russell



Nays:

Sowa




Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 6.0
Public Comment


No public comment was given at this time.

Agenda Item 7.0
Presentation of Budget Message

CFO Bryck stated the budget documents had been provided to the Committee on April 25th for review.  There are seven funds with a new fund called the CRWSC Activity Fund.  
CFO Bryck presented the budget message reviewing all funds of the District, its reserve balances, and debt covenant ratios.  Overall the total budget is up 5.1 percent.  Total costs or spending is down compared to prior year.  

Personnel Services includes no change in FTE’s but a shift of one position from Administration to FACS.  Total dollars are down slightly due to PERS rate decrease late last year by legislative changes.  We are in labor negotiations so any amount for raises is not allocated.  Materials & Services is up but most of the increase is for one-time or new programs as outlined in the decision packages. Capital outlay is up over prior years and includes a vehicle and on-going costs for SCADA computer.  SCADA (Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) was explained to the Committee for new members.

The budget includes dollars to meet Fiscal Polices as approved April 2013 by the Board.  A chart of the reserve balances was reviewed.  Rate Stabilization funds were discussed regarding the uses and reasons for the reserves.  The last time the funds were used was in 2013 for FY 2012 to meet debt covenant ratio requirements.   This budget meets our ratios by a comfortable margin.  The question was asked what the ratio was for FY 2013.  Not known at this moment.  Ratios are important for rating agencies and when we go out for additional debt.  CFO Bryck mentioned that we have asked a financial analyst to review our financials, budget and rate plan for providing information to rating agencies.  We are looking at improving our bond rating.
Bill Blanas requested a glossary of terms and acronyms to help follow discussions. 

Agenda Item 8.0
Public Comment


No public comment was given at this time.
Meeting recessed for 5 minutes.
Meeting reconvened at 6:35 pm.

The committee discussed the uses of Contingency by the District over the years.  The 1996 flood is an example where $500,000 was not enough contingency.  Other uses include Holly Lane for about $350,000 of contingency.  Comment was made regarding the reserves were about $12 million back during FY 2009.
Agenda Item 9.0
Capital Improvement Projects Fund Overview

Engineering Manager, Adam Bjornstedt, presented an overview of the Capital Improvement Program and the projects included in the proposed budget and provided maps of the District and project sites.  
Adam Bjornstedt defined a capital improvements project and the master plan cycle for the Committee.  He followed by reviewing each project included in the budget for the committee. 

From questions: Is there reimbursement available for the work at Lawnfield, part of the JTA? Does the budget for JTA projects include reimbursement  by the state?  No this is for our management of the projects, mostly internal labor to manage the project.  How will the movement of water to the South side through Carver be completed using the bridge?  Have we approached the county for urban rural monies for Bell Avenue? Tolbert Bridge – since JTA saved about $30 million are there any dollars available to reimburse us for this work?  Are we timing these projects with the 190 agreement?  This is in reference to the Carver Bridge and moving water to the south side system.  

Pat Russell would like to see relationship maps to help understand what will or will not be buildable for our future customers.  This would combine rural reserves with our infrastructure. 

Meeting recessed for 6 minutes.
Meeting reconvened at 7:36 pm.  Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram left the meeting for another meeting (excused).

CFO Bryck provided total resources and requirements of the CIP Fund.  
Agenda Item 10.0
Public Comment


No public comment was given at this time.
Agenda Item 11.0
General Fund – FY 2014-15 Proposed Budget

Carol Bryck presented decisions packages within the General Fund.  These are items included in the General Fund where staff has provided additional information for the benefit of the Budget Committee related to new or one-time expenditures.  The packages are ranked since the Committee asked for that last year. 
Decision package number 1:  Have other agencies pledged their share and who will collect the funds?   Other agencies are pledging their share.  It has not been decided who will oversee the project.  Portland has held off on their share pending outcome of the vote on the Water and Sewer changing to a special district.  City of Lake Oswego is not a part of these talks as they have their own source from outside the region.  
Decision package number 3:  How will the money be used?   This is not for advertising but for social and direct communication to rate payers about CRW. This is a not to exceed amount.  Our Board has had a concern and wanted other methods of communication with our rate payers. This will be an on-going expense.

Decision package number 8:  Pat Russell and others have seen this type of equipment at work and fully supports this item.    If this equipment is needed by CRW why not buy it instead of leasing?  We are looking to enter into a capital lease.  Currently we do not know the full cost or maintenance requirements.  If we have a positive return then we could convert the lease. 

Decision package number 9:  Does SWA have a scanner?  No.  This item is a specialty item that might be shared through the 190 agreement. 
Decision package number 10:  $10,000 seems like a lot of money for landscaping.  This is a placeholder, not to exceed amount.  We are looking at options for this area.  We would like to partner with a school or class for planting native plants at the WTP.  

Other questions on the General Fund include:  Page GF31, Administrative Professional & Contracted Services for $331,700 includes what?  This includes legal for $196,000, Polar System for $70,000 and communication for $20,000.  The Oregon City right-of-way is in FACS, why not Ops?  Seems it would be better for the rate model.  This was planned as a pass-through to the customer.  Currently the Board is on hold about charging our customers.  We may hear from City of Happy Valley as well.  

Agenda Item 12.0
Public Comment


No public comment was given at this time.
Agenda Item 13.0
Other Funds – FY 2014-15 Proposed Budget 

CFO Bryck reviewed the reserve funds:  Capital Reserve Fund, Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund and SDC Reserve Fund budget.  
The CRWSC Activity Fund has placeholders for shared expenditures with SWA.  The revenues are the wholesale water sales and shared resources. Question was asked about the rate that SWA is paying for the wholesale water.  This was changed last year.  It was updated after the rate study and is reflected in the budget. Question on the long term needs of SWA for water and when their needs to serve their customers might increase.  It is too long term with too many variables to know. 

The final fund is the Revenue Bond Fund which pays the annual principle in the fall and interest payment twice:  once in the fall and again in the spring.  100 percent of the debt payment is funded by the General Fund this year.  Barbara Kemper noted an error on OF5 compared to the LB35 report.  
Other questions were asked about the SDC revenue we receive.  How much is commercial verses residential?  About 50/50 of the dollars are commercial.  

Agenda Item 14.0
Public Comment


No public comment was given at this time.
Agenda Item 15.0
Future Action


Chair Kerr stated the meeting has lasted 2 ½ hours and wanted to know if the committee would like to continue as there appeared to be about 20 minutes remaining or to stop for the night.  Dr. Sowa commented he was ready to close the meeting for the night.  Chair Kerr stated there are enough present to vote on the budget.  It was decided to poll the committee to continue or recess the meeting.  


Poll:  Pat Russell stated he is on the fence and sleeping on it would be good.  It was determined there would not be six affirmative votes to pass the budget tonight and that other committee members may want to weigh in.

Chair Kerr wanted to comment that 90 days working capital was in place when we billed every month.  It might be better to have a minimum 120 days working capital.  This would be for a future budget. 

Next meeting will be May 15th at 6:00 PM.  


MOTION:  

Ken Humberston moved to recess the Budget Committee.  Pat Russell seconded 



the motion.

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

Meeting recessed at 8:39 pm
Minutes approved by:

William Blanas, Budget Committee Vice Chairman
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